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ALLIANCE OF NORTH AMERICAN PIPE BAND ASSOCIATIONS

SUMMIT MEETING MINUTES

JANUARY 9-11, 2004

UNITED SCOTTISH CULTURAL CENTRE--VANCOUVER

Friday Session (attended by Presidents and Music Board Representatives

from each member association)

The meeting was called to order at 6:45 pm.

Chaired by:  Rob MacNeil

Rob MacNeil welcomed all participants to the ANAPBA Summit in Vancouver.  He noted that that a lot had been accomplished with the Music Initiatives Advisory Committee (MIA Committee) the previous year and with our collective relationship with the RSPBA.  

Rob also thanked Jeff Mann for coming from Salt Lake City.  Jeff Mann was the original founder of ANAPBA in 1999 in Salt Lake City, and as a result of Jeff’s initiative and hard work, we are all able to be here today.  Jeff Mann then addressed the delegates.  He thanked all delegates for coming to Vancouver and then gave a brief photo presentation on the history of ANAPBA from 1999 to present.  Jeff emphasized that ANAPBA does not govern all Member Associations.  Rather, the Member Associations drive the direction of ANAPBA.

Rob also welcomed Kevin Reilly from the RSPBA in Scotland to this weekend’s Summit.  He indicated that it was very kind and generous of the RSPBA to send, at their expense, a representative to our conference.  Kevin Reilly then addressed the Summit stating that he was pleased to be in Vancouver and hoped to bring closer links with the RSPBA.  Kevin indicated that the RSPBA was present this weekend to understand the needs of the North American pipe band associations.  He stated that there is a new regime at the RSPBA, and they are open to new ideas.  

Rob MacNeil again thanked all the delegates for coming and noted that the Atlantic Canada Pipe Band Association and the Eastern United States Pipe Band Association could not be here.  He then asked each Member Association to introduce their delegates and highlight one administrative accomplishment, highlight one music related accomplishment, and what member delegates hoped to take away from the Summit:

	Member Association
	Music Accomplishment
	Admin. Accomplishment
	Hope to takeaway

	WUSPBA
	· First year of WUSPBA Championships in Las Vegas;

· Music Board membership changed from 12 to 5 individuals
	· Adjudicator certification program has just started
	· Emphasize that ANAPBA is driven by its Member Associations;

· Understand how to better grade bands

	SPBA

(Saskatchewan)
	· Hosted a Fall Conference to discuss the future of the SPBA and increase membership;

· New Summer School associated with the Piping Centre in Scotland (include instruction for adjudicators)
	· Started a quarterly newsletter
	· Emphasize that ANAPBA is driven by its Member Associations;

· Understand how to better grade bands

	PPBA (Manitoba)
	· Moved forward with Adjudicator Certification Program;

· Music Advisory Committee formed in Fall 2003
	· Completed their constitution, competition rules and membership issues (policy that all individuals who live in Manitoba and compete in Manitoba must be members of the PPBA
	· Ideas on how to make the Home Association better and continue to maintain a positive attitude about ANAPBA;

· Change in adjudication sheets

	SUSPBA
	· Strong Music Advisory Committee that has adopted what ANAPBA has recommended
	· Steward Program at all Highland Games;

· Starting Adjudicator Certification in Jan. 2004;

· Electronic newsletter
	· Disappointed that ideas from Atlanta Summit to incorporate ANAPBA into some RSPBA Committees did not happen (nothing happened and that the RSPBA gave no concessions at August 2003 meeting in Glasgow;

· Looking to standardize adjudication score sheets and aggregate points systems

	
	
	
	

	Member Association
	Music Accomplishment
	Admin. Accomplishment
	Hope to takeaway

	Midwest
	· Comply completely with ANAPBA recommendations;

· Added more competitions, bands and solos in 2003;

· Reduced # individuals on the Adjudication Panel and improved the criteria to be a member;

· Hosted an Adjudication Seminar in March 2003
	· Issue an “Expectations Card” to all adjudicators at each Midwest sanctioned competition;

· Have separated the Registrar position into a solo registrar and a band registrar (separate individuals)
	· Rules of instructors playing with more than one band;

· Ideas of making competitions better;

· Geographical  boundaries for each Member Associations;

· Standardized scoring systems

	ASPD (Alberta)
	· Standardized scoring sheets and systems between sanctioned competitions;

· Nov. 2003 hosted a Championship Recital to promote Scottish culture;

· Hosting a piping and drumming workshop in March 2004
	· Challenging year as a # of individuals on the Board stepped down (believe they now have high energy people in place);

· Member of the RSPBA;

· Implement a Steward Program in 2005
	· Ideas on how to promote the art of piping and drumming;

· Obtain more information on Adjudicator Certification Program criteria

	PPBSO (Ontario)
	· Relaxed the rule on Gr. 1 medley requirements in 2003 to encourage more successful competitions 

· Developed a focus group of knowledgeable persons to determine how to improve what the PPBSO does (discussion of different contest formats and use of other instruments in the pipe band).
	· New administrator at the PPBSO head office (Sharon Duthart)
	· Refocus on the objectives and concept of ANAPBA

	Member Association
	Music Accomplishment
	Admin. Accomplishment
	Hope to takeaway

	BCPA (British Columbia)
	· Developed BCPA interpretations for the clauses in the ANAPBA recommended adjudicators Certification and Professional Development Program

· Focus on Adjudicator Professional Development (Seminar with Jim McGillvray from Ontario);

· Enforced grading system rules
	· Secretary of BCPA retired after 23 years of service (Mary MacKinnon);

· Restructured BCPA to adopt a Committee System (prior to this, the Board dealt with everything);

· Decision on what to do with trust funds of the BCPA (establish an endowment to encourage the development of piping and drumming with the goal of additional donations from individuals in the future).
	· Refocus on the objectives and concept of ANAPBA


Rob MacNeil then shared a note from Bruce Gandy of the Atlantic Canada Pipe Band Association (ACPBA) in which Bruce notes that the ACPBA greatly values being apart of ANAPBA and that they want to be involved in contributing and sharing ideas.  Looking forward, Bruce noted that the ACPBA is keenly interested in having discussions with individuals from Music Boards from each Member Association.

Member Associations then discussed which key goals they would like to focus on during the weekend meeting (keeping in mind that an ambitious agenda had been developed as well):

	Music
	Administrative

	· Standardized scoring sheets and scoring systems for bands
	· Pay for adjudicators and workshops (what is a fair amount)

	· Criteria for grading on solo players (promoting to higher grades)
	· Boundary issues

	· Move towards a grading structure between Member Associations (focus on consistency)
	· Conclusion to the bylaws/governance issues

	
	· Definition of “What is a Highland Games?”  How should games be presented?  Some of the more successful games have athletics, pipe bands, dancing, agricultural, sheep, etc…

	
	· Discussion on a “how to” kit for competition organizing committees to use (venue selection, bands, solos, etc…)


ANAPBA is not just purely an administrative group, but relies on personal and social contacts among its members to advance piping and drumming.  In this light, the passing of WUSPBA President Kevin Blandford was remembered along with his life and hard work.  Rob MacNeil then asked that everyone bow their heads for a moment of silence in memory of Kevin Blandford. 

UPDATE--ALLIANCE OF NORTH AMERICAN PIPE BAND ASSOCIATIONS

SUMMIT MEETING MINUTES

JANUARY 9-11, 2004

UNITED SCOTTISH CULTURAL CENTRE--VANCOUVER

Saturday Session 

8:00 a.m. to 5:30 p.m.

The meeting was called to order at 8:05 am (Presidents only).

Chaired by:
Rob MacNeil

Minutes for 2003 Atlanta Summit were previously distributed via email to all Member Associations.  It was noted by the PPBSO that minutes taken in 2003 in respect of the discussion on Home Associations were incorrect.  Bob Allen noted that according to the PPBSO minutes of the meeting, the motion made by Rob MacNeil with regard to the definition of a Home Association was withdrawn and that it was agreed by the Member Associations present that the issue of Home Association was to be taken back to each Member Association for further clarification.  Aaron Noga indicated that, based on his hand written notes of the meeting in Atlanta, the motion was not withdrawn.  Regardless, the motion made by Rob MacNeil was defeated.  Moved / Bob Allen, seconded / Jeff Mann that the Minutes be approved as circulated. Motion carried unanimously.

Member Associations also were asked to approve the minutes of the telephone conference call held July 13, 2003.  Those minutes were also emailed to Member Associations prior to the Vancouver Summit.  Moved / Marlene Stephen, seconded / Jeff Mann that the Minutes be approved as circulated. Motion carried unanimously.

COMMITTEE REPORTS
Treasurer’s Report (Aaron Noga)

Aaron reviewed the Treasurer’s Report (see attached).  He highlighted the amount of cash on hand at December 31, 2003.  Aaron also highlighted the 2004 budget and the suggested dues of USD $225 for each Member Association.  There was some discussion, and agreement, about holding off the discussion of dues until Sunday AM until the events/recommendations of this weekend had been presented to the Board of Directors.  Moved / Rob MacNeil, seconded / Bob Allen that the Treasurer’s Report be approved as circulated, excluding the budget, which would be reviewed on Sunday AM.  Motion carried unanimously.

Website Committee (Written report from Iain MacDonald read by Rob MacNeil) 

Iain indicated that there was a lot of activity on the website in 2003.  There were, on average, 600 hits per month over the last year.  He tried to get as much linkage as possible to other applicable websites (member associations, RSPBA, individual bands, etc.) to promote ANAPBA.  Iain recommended that ANAPBA continue to support the website.  There was some discussion about ensuring that the website contain information on ANAPBA’s goals and what ANAPBA is all about.  It was agreed by the Member Associations that the website needs to be dynamic and needs to change as frequent as possible to attract many hits.  Iain suggested a quarterly refresh of the ANAPBA website and that Member Associations email any changes, updates or initiatives (100 to 200 words) that they individually may be undertaking, so that the information on the website is correct.  Each Member Association agreed that they needed to do a better job of advising ANAPBA of changes in their own associations, including executive memberships and contact details.  Iain indicated that he would be happy to continue if that was the wish of Member Associations.  Moved / Rob MacNeil, seconded / Stuart Baker, that the Website Committee Report as read be approved. Motion carried unanimously.

Aaron Noga reminded Canadian Member Associations present that, given the new changes in the privacy laws in Canada, Member Associations may be required to develop a policy on the privacy of personal information collected on membership forms (addresses, phone numbers, and other personal information).  Aaron suggested that Canadian Member Associations consult their legal counsel in determining the impact of these new privacy laws on not for profit organizations.

Press Secretary (Georganne Hoel) 

Georganne indicated that 2003 saw very few requests for information from member associations (or others), hopefully meaning that the member associations are communicating directly with each other.  There was a change in the Press Secretary position from Amanda Hammond to Georganne.  Member Associations present expressed their appreciation for the effort that Amanda had put forth in the past to improve the communication within and for ANAPBA.  Rob MacNeil agreed to send a note of appreciation to Amanda Hammond on behalf of all Member Associations and ANAPBA.

Reiterate the Purpose/Mission of ANAPBA
Many individual members of Member Associations believe that ANAPBA is an umbrella group for all North American associations.  It was agreed that this notion should be dispelled.  Ideas offered were:

· Reiteration of the agreement in Salt Lake City in 1999 that ANAPBA was to be “think-tank” organization to share thoughts/ideas of piping/drumming in North America.


· Need to reiterate the purpose of ANAPBA to all member associations and interested parties.


· Concern was raised that bylaws implicitly indicate a structure of formal governance.  This idea of “incorporating” ANAPBA has caused concern among a few Member Associations.  Suggestion that a Policy & Procedure Manual be developed as something needs to be in place to govern the meetings, and shelve the bylaws prepared for the time being.


· Certain individuals have prepared a presentation of policies/procedures from the main body of the bylaw document previously presented to members.


· Important to note that ANAPBA was incorporated by Jeff Mann.


Motion by Marlene Stephen to table bylaw document presented to member associations by email in July 2003 until a future date.  Seconded by Jeff Mann.  Carried.

Motion by Marlene Stephen to review the collection of Policies for ANAPBA as presented.  Seconded by Bob Allen.  Carried.

Member Associations present reviewed the Index for Policies as presented section-by-section.

It was discussed and agreed by Member Associations present that membership in ANAPBA would not be tied to paid-up members.  In other words, Member Associations who have not paid their dues will still be entitled to vote.

Section 3.04 – It was agreed at the previous Summit in Toronto that all monetary matters require unanimous consent of all member associations.  Some concern was expressed that in prior years, it has been difficult to obtain the unanimous consent required.  Discussion ensued that approval of a detailed budget would be de facto approval of all expenditures within that category.  Rob MacNeil suggested that those present adopt this section and then make an amendment in the future (2005) to change the requirement for unanimous consent (which would require all member associations to be present or in favour of the amendment as indicated by proxy).

Section 4.02 – There was some discussion that requiring a Member Association President to be a Director is too restrictive.  Some present indicated that maybe we should include “or delegate”.  Kevin Reilly indicated that individual associations would likely have different requirements on who can assume a President’s responsibility.  It was agreed to have this section amended to include “Presidential designate”.

Section 6 – Amendments were made to include the specific officers of ANAPBA.  It was suggested that member associations present consider Jeff Mann as Chair to provide continuity for the Alliance.  Rob MacNeil noted it was too much to be ANAPBA Chair and host of the annual Summit.

Motion by Marlene Stephen; seconded by Drew Hoinacki to adopt the Collection of Policies of ANAPBA as amended (see attached).  Carried.

Update of Administrative Matters from Atlanta Summit

	Assn.
	Provide official publication to RSPBA
	Post adjudication list on website
	Games Sponsor contact associations to hire adjudicators
	Bands provide certified roster to games external to home jurisdiction
	Soloists provide copy of membership card to games external to home association
	Associations become an affiliated association of the 

RSPBA 

	SUSPBA
	No
	Yes
	No* -

*(Not in agreement with this policy)
	Yes
	Yes** -

**(Have membership cards for sale)
	Yes

	Midwest
	No
	Yes
	No* -

*(Not in agreement with this policy)
	Yes
	Yes
	Yes

	Alta
	Yes
	Yes (to be updated)
	No (under consideration)
	No
	Yes
	Yes

	PPBA
	Yes
	Yes (ask for criteria to be posted)
	No* -

*(Not in agreement)
	Yes
	Yes
	No (individual bands have become members)

	SPBA
	No
	No
	No* -

*(Not in agreement)
	Yes
	Yes
	No

	WUSPBA
	Yes
	Yes
	No*** -

***(Will contact associations if unsure of specific judge and whether or not they are qualified)

1 (No policy but member bands have roster and photo ID, if needed)

2 (Must provide a membership # only)
	No 1
	No 2
	Yes

	PPBSO
	Yes
	No (to be posted)
	Yes 3
3 (PPBSO hires judges, not individual games)
	Yes
	Yes
	Yes

	BCPA
	Yes
	Yes
	Yes 1
1 (only done for RSPBA judges)
	Yes
	Yes 2
2 (Does not indicate grade; only membership #)
	Yes


Geographical Jurisdictions for Member Associations
· Issue raised/discussed in Chicago in October 2000.

· Map was produced and briefly posted on the website.

· Discussion ensued on benefits/non-benefits of being member of association of residence.

· Members who are interested in a particular area have essentially decided boundaries.

· Should be a process to address changing or expansion of boundaries – vote of individual members and bands in an affected area to determine changed course of direction.

· Referred to committee for further discussion on Saturday evening.

Adjourn for lunch at noon.

Rob MacNeil called meeting back to order at 1:30 pm.

Kevin Reilly of the RSPBA gave a presentation entitled, “Bridging the Gap between International Pipe Band Associations and the RSPBA.”

· Overview of responsibilities of the Chairman.

· Overview of objectives of the RSPBA.

· Highlights:

· 400 member bands (over 14,000 members);

· 100 affiliated member bands internationally;

· 13 international associations are members;

· run 5 major outdoor pipe band competitions and 60 local outdoor competitions; and

· Structured Learning education system (required if you want to be RSPBA adjudicator).

· To bridge gap, need to discuss/consider:

a. Communication – international conference, association publications, between bands and solo members, web sites;

b. Sharing – information, knowledge, ideas, expertise, thoughts, personnel;

c. Honesty – why, what will I get from it; who will benefit?

d. Debate – use of forums, use experts, consultation;

e. Trial – be prepared to try something different; debate, try it and then accept it.

f. Membership – consider benefits/costs of international memberships (association, band, individual, corporate).

· Moving forward, need to consider communication, adjudication, qualification and competition.

Expression of concern by Member Associations who attended RSPBA Conference in August 2003 that there was discussion of various issues but not a great deal of debate, or an agreed upon action plan to move forward.

· RSPBA interested in ideas but cannot commit to any suggestions unless approved by RSPBA Member Bands.

· RSPBA needs to target the right individuals in other affiliate member bands and international associations to gain improved knowledge (in spirit of debate; try it and accept it).

Kevin Reilly indicated if an overseas band wishes to come to Scotland to compete, RSPBA would gladly accept the nominal rolls and grading recommendation from the band’s home association.  Will pass it along to Dave Clark, RSPBA Grading Chairman.  Kevin stated that the RSPBA needs this information.

· Also stated that RSPBA has adopted a recommendation of tunes for graded bands who compete (stops Grade 4 bands attempting to play tunes that Grade 1 bands play).

· Kevin stated that RSPBA is interested in posting sound files on its website of representative bands in various grades.

Member Associations present indicated that they want the ability to provide comment and suggestions on proposed changes to RSPBA rules/regulations that affect their bands.  Noted that enthusiasm of international bands to attend ”The Worlds” was and is significant in making it the “World” Championships.

Discussion ensued about having RSPBA change constitution/rules to create an international branch (non-resident U.K. bands/associations) to give others a voice.

· Kevin stated that the National Council could approve agenda items for the Annual General Meeting.  Agreed to bring concerns of the North American Pipe Band Associations to National Council Meeting on February 7, 2004.

A question was asked of Kevin about reciprocity of adjudicator certification between associations.  A link was made to lawyers, accountants, doctors, etc. who are relocated and where consideration is given to provide training for these individuals.  If any gaps, then skills need to be updated to gain certification in the new jurisdiction.

· Ontario indicated that years ago, when their adjudicators went to Scotland to adjudicate, Ontario had to provide copies of certification program for RSPBA review.

· Kevin noted that any one anywhere in the world who completes the RSPBA Structured Learning Advanced Certificate and the RSPBA Course for Adjudications, would become a RSPBA certified adjudicator.

Discussion ensued on items from Atlanta Summit on comparing associations’ systems.

a. No specific recommendation to be made on competition area dimensions, as circle dimensions are so close among all the associations.

b. Player shortage rules discussion ensued. 

Motion by Marlene Stephen that member associations allow all bands to compete for “comments only” if they are short the minimum number of players allowed by the member association, and that each member association apply this as appropriate.

Seconded by Drew Hoinacki.  Carried.  It should be noted that each member association will determine the minimum number of players required to compete in their own association.

c. Solo event-tuning times.  Member associations discussed the maximum amount of tuning time.  It appears a number of member associations have 3 minutes for light music and 5 minutes for piobaireachd.

d. Posting competition results on the website (bands, individuals).  It is difficult to obtain information on the competitive success of bands and individuals (hard to search).

e. Number of placings to award number of competitors who play.  Discussion ensued about differences between member associations present.  Noted that there are a number of differences between member associations.  No action agreed.

f. Expected components in an adjudicators package were discussed.  Recommendations were:

· registration brochure

· rules

· tune requirements*

· list of competitors*

· event package*

· schedule for the day*

· number of awards to present*

· adjudication sheets

· feedback form for grading of bands/solos

It appear a number of Member Associations have similar inclusions in their adjudicator packages.  It was noted that a number of bands are creating new tunes never heard before so it is difficult to know if they have made a mistake.  It was also noted that there will come a time for some events when tune scores will have to be provided for each band or solo competitor.

It was noted by Kevin Reilly that, in 1990, the RSPBA had scores available for its test piece in drumming, and it turned out to be disastrous.

It was suggested that Member Associations consider adding a paper/note for adjudicators to state whether or not they believe the competitor (band or solo) is properly graded (or should be above or below).  

g. Player registration.  It is difficult to harmonize because of differences between Member Associations and differing competition seasons.  A number of Member Associations indicated one change could be made per competing season.  Other Member Associations indicated that once a person plays with a band, they are locked into that band for the remainder of the season.

h. Holding “Association Championships” contest for bands/solos.  It appears that a number of Member Associations are already doing this (some have Champion Supreme events; others track points over the season to encourage participation throughout the season.  This could hurt individual games organizers (do want to be treated differently, but rather equal).

Joint Meeting of Administrative and Music Committees

The MIAC joined the President’s Group for a review of progress so far.

1. Recommendation regarding posting sound files on association websites.  It was recommended that due to technical, copyright, other legalities, quality of sound, and choice of representative byte(s), not to post sound files on association websites.  However, various level contests should be recorded and used as appropriate within home associations.

2. Recommendation regarding band score sheets.  Boxes should be used for introduction and finish only. There should be no subdivision of points into categories (like roll off, attack, tone execution, etc.)  A simple reminder of the three main musical ideas should be noted on the sheet.

a. Tone

b. Execution

c. Expression

Summary statement should be at the top of the sheet in order to prioritize those comments for the reader. Detailed notes should be at the bottom of the page. Band medley tune list could appear in the lower right-hand corner.  Information could include:

a. Tune type and name

b. Tune time signature

c. Number of parts 

d. In order

3. Recommendation regarding solo score sheets.  Basically blank page with simple reminders about:

a. Execution

b. Expression

c. Intonation

d. Turning

e. Rhythm

f. Tempo

4. Recommendation regarding aggregate band scoring.  Band scoring should be an outweighed ranking with equal weight between the four judges:

a. Piping

b. Piping

c. Ensemble

d. Drumming

Simply add up the outweighed ranks and low score wins. 

If there are four or fewer bands in the contest, consider a point system option where judges agree upon predetermined point spreads.  (For example, a 1-point difference for a close contest, a two-point difference for a significant distinction and a three-point difference for a substantial distinction between bands.)

5. Recommendation regarding large entry solo events.  Split any large entry into separate events; avoid leets and playoffs.

6. Recommendation regarding North American associations advisement to the RSPBA.  The home association should send an official roster and their grade recommendation to the RSPBA Chairman for bands traveling to compete in the U.K.

Recommendations for Local Decision

7. Recommendations for local decisions.  To develop and or refine apprenticeship programs, consider these components:

a. assign an “A” certificate judge to mentor,  to track,  and advise individual apprentices;

b. provide some dedicated time at contests for mentor and apprentice to debrief;

c. provide a summary sheet of comparative results between the mentor and the apprentice;

d. attach apprentice’s score sheets to the summary sheet and transmit to the Music Board that reviews and evaluates performances; and

e. the actual number of events and contests apprenticed is dependent upon local context

11. Recommendation regarding a scoring system for Champion Supreme.  Consider these factors:

a. choose between total events versus selected events versus an individual’s top, for example, 6 events;

b. select between valuing first place versus consistency:

· for example, know that a 5, 3, 1-point system rewards first place over consistency (i.e., 5 > 3 + 1);

· for example, an 8. 5. 3. 1-point system values first place equally with consistency (i.e., 8 = 5+3); 

· for example, the 88, 56, 38 system rewards consistency over first place (i.e., 88 < 56+38). 
c. Establish a system that promotes what your music board and association values and wants to do to promote piping and drumming. 

12. Recommendation regarding solo grading promotions:  Consider these four aspects:

a. a self-assessment and request form from the individual player;

b. an assessment and request form from teacher;

c. consider judges’ recommendations on previous solo summary sheets; and

d. the grading committee decision.

13. Recommendations regarding challenging up a grade in bands or solo events.  The tendencies are:

a. at large contests, you will not have the option to play up because of time and logistics; 

b. at small contests, playing up has an increased likelihood and may be desirable from a contest sponsor’s point of view.  (For example, a small number of bands playing more frequently to fill out the entertainment.)  It is generally more likely for bands than soloists to play up.

Ideas to Promote Piping and Drumming in North America

1. Solo score sheets:

a. rank the top 6 players;

b. award a superior, gold, silver or bronze rating to every competitor based on performance within a grade level standard.

· Example #1 - a third-prize winner could have been a superior level performance above grade level standard;

· Example #2 - a first-prize winner could have been an average silver level performance at a grade level standard.

2. Development of a Rubric defining a matrix of development around key musical components in grade 3 and 4 level bands and solos

a. Subcommittee consisting of Duncan Millar, Ed Neigh, Andrew Bonar and Campbell Naismith.  Note: Use the Rubric for adjudicator professional development and to inform bands and soloists regarding musical standards.  

3. If low-grade solo contest adjudication does not emphasize tuning as a significant component of evaluation, then consider a “designated tuner option” for these contests.  The contest steward could even be requested as such person.  The player has the option to use the tuner provided or not.

4. Separate piobaireachd and light music completely in grading soloists.  (For example, consider the older player at grade 2 standard piobaireachd level but a grade 3 standard in light music.)  

Session to re-iterate the Purpose and Mission of ANAPBA

Session led by Rob MacNeil, Jeff Mann and Bob Allen

Agreed upon policies were presented to the combined group.

Session adjourned by Rob MacNeil at 530pm.

ALLIANCE OF NORTH AMERICAN PIPE BAND ASSOCIATIONS

SUMMIT MEETING MINUTES

JANUARY 9-11, 2004

COAST VANCOUVER AIRPORT HOTEL OAK ROOM--VANCOUVER

Sunday Session 

8:00 a.m. to 11:30 a.m.

The meeting was called to order at 8:00 am (Presidents only).

Chaired by:  Rob MacNeil

BUDGET AND DUES 2004

Discussion ensued regarding the draft budget circulated by Aaron Noga on Saturday AM.  It was noted that the current fiscal year ended December 31, 2003 includes expenses from the Atlanta Summit in addition to the expenses from the Vancouver Summit.  Moved / Rob MacNeil; seconded / Stuart Baker, that the ANAPBA fiscal year be changed to February 1 to January 31.  Motion carried unanimously.

Discussion then ensued about sending the budget to the EUSPBA and Atlantic Canada for their support.  Bob Allen noted that in Toronto in 2002, it was agreed that any monetary matters would require the unanimous consent of all Member Associations.  The Toronto Summit was the last summit where all ten founding Member Associations were present.  The collection of Policies of ANAPBA (approved on Saturday) maintained this requirement for the reason noted above.  Several Member Associations expressed their concern that the amount of money that ANAPBA has is not very large and that the requirement for unanimous approval to spend ANAPBA money is restrictive, especially when not all Member Associations attend a Summit where money matters are discussed and decided.  

Moved by Rob MacNeil that the ANAPBA dues for the fiscal year ending January 31, 2005, be set at $225 USD.  Seconded by  Bob Allen.  Motion unanimously approved by Member Associations present (Alberta, BCPA, SPBA, PPBA, Ontario, SUSPBA, Midwest and WUSPBA).  

Moved by Rob MacNeil that the following expenses be approved for each line item of the budget shown below to the maximum amount noted for each line item:


Communication  $350


Legal  $250


Website  $300


Summit  $1100


Admin.  $100

Seconded by Sean Somers.  Motion unanimously approved by Member Associations present (Alberta, BCPA, SPBA, PPBA, Ontario, SUSPBA, Midwest and WUSPBA).

Moved by Rob MacNeil that the Secretary/Treasurer by authorized to spend, on behalf of ANAPBA, up to the maximum amount above, for each approved line item in the budget for the fiscal year ended January 31, 2005.  Seconded by Marlene Stephen.  Motion unanimously approved by Member Associations present (Alberta, BCPA, SPBA, PPBA, Ontario, SUSPBA, Midwest and WUSPBA).
NB This motion was submitted to the Atlantic Canada Pipe Band Association (ACPBA) by Jeff Mann.  The Secretary/Treasurer received an email from Audrey Buchanan (President of ACPBA) dated January 14, 2004, approving each of the above motions.  Al McMullin of the EUSPBA also approved the above motions.

ELECTION OF OFFICERS

Rob MacNeil opened the floor to nominations.  Sandy Keith nominated the following officers for the fiscal year ending January 31, 2005:  Jeff Mann as Chair, the President of the Member Association hosting the 2005 Summit Marlene Stephen as Vice-Chair, Aaron Noga as Secretary/Treasurer.  All of the above individuals accepted the nomination.  Both Jeff Mann and Aaron Noga indicated that they would be happy to stay on as long as they had the unanimous support of the Member Associations present.  Marlene Stephen also agreed if she would get some assistance.  Moved by Sandy Keith, seconded by Bob Allen that the following individuals be elected as officers of ANAPBA for the fiscal year ending January 31, 2005: Jeff Mann as Chair, the President of the Member Association hosting the 2005 Summit as Vice-Chair, Aaron Noga as Secretary/Treasurer.  Motion unanimously carried.

Discussion then ensued about have the Chair position independent from any Member Association, meaning the President of a Member Association should not hold the ANAPBA Chair position.  This would ensure that the Chair is focused on the direction of ANAPBA and does not have competing allegiances.  

Moved by Rob MacNeil seconded by Bob Allen, that Marnie Wilson of the PPBA be elected as the MIA Committee Chair of ANAPBA for the fiscal year ending January 31, 2005.  Motion unanimously carried.

POLICY AND PROCEDURES MANUAL

The collection of Policies of ANAPBA document was discussed on Saturday and was approved by the Member Associations present.  This document is to be taken away to Member Associations to discuss with their members.  Discussion then ensued about the restrictiveness of Section 3.04, which requires the unanimous consent of all Member Associations on monetary matters.  It was noted that one Member Association could hold up the business of ANAPBA if they did not attend a Summit or did not agree on a monetary matter.  It was noted by both Rob MacNeil and Aaron Noga that, in 2003, it was difficult to pay any ANAPBA bills because of the unanimous consent requirement.  It was agreed that this potential amendment be tabled for the next summit as Member Associations had given approval to line items on the budget for the fiscal year ending January 31, 2005

MUSIC INITIATIVES ADVISORY (MIA) COMMITTEE PRESENTATION 

The MIA Committee made a presentation to the Member Associations (see attached). 

Moved / Marlene Stephen; seconded / Jeff Mann, that the Board of Directors of ANAPBA accept the recommendations of the MIA Committee and their report as presented, and that Member Associations be encouraged to take the recommendations back to their members for discussion and implementation.  Motion unanimously carried.

JURISDICTION CHANGES

Member Associations met on Saturday night to review the problems associated with jurisdiction changes initiated by individuals and bands.  It was discussed that ANAPBA review its mission statement with regard to solving problems between Member Associations.  The mission statement, which was unanimous agreed to by all ten founding Member Associations in Salt Lake City in 1999, encourages Member Associations to “foster a culture of cooperation”.  It was also agreed that Member Associations affected by jurisdictional issues should resolve those situations among themselves.  Moved / Stuart Baker; seconded / Jeff Mann, that ANAPBA accept the following statement:  “In developing a process for addressing requests for jurisdiction changes driven by members of an association, it is recommended that application of the first principle in the Alliance Mission Statement (“Fostering a culture of cooperation among member associations”), unanimously approved by the founding associations, should apply.  When dealing with jurisdictional issues among member associations, those affected associations are encouraged to resolve the situations among themselves.“  Motion unanimously carried.

COMMITTEES
Discussion ensued about the creation of a Communications Committee and a Policy/Procedure Committee.  Member Associations were reminded of the RSPBA offer of one page in their publication.  It was suggested that ANAPBA use this page to promote its mission statement and common views between Member Associations.  Jeff Mann, Rob MacNeil and Bob Allen offered to form the Policy/Procedure Committee.

Moved by Marlene Stephen; Seconded by Rob MacNeil, that Georganne Hoel and Stephanie McSween be appointed to the Communications Committee.  Motion unanimously carried.

PRESENTATION TO THE HOST ASSOCIATION
Jeff Mann thanked Rob MacNeil, Pat Bevan and the BCPA for hosting the 2004 Summit on behalf of all Member Associations.

MIA COMMITTEE RECOMMENDATIONS FROM SUNDAY AM SESSION

The MIA Committee had the following additions to their Saturday recommendations:

1. Recommendation regarding Tenor Drummers.  Bands in grades 1, 2, and 3 have a minimum requirement of 1 tenor drummer.  Bands in grades 4 and 5 should be moving towards one tenor drummer minimum. 

2. Recommendation regarding instructors.  For bands in grades 1, 2, and 3 instructors may not play with the band.  For bands in grades 4 and 5 instructors may play with the band. In addition, the instructor may not play the lead drum or bass drum, and instructor is not counted toward meeting the minimum players’ requirement.

3. Recommendation regarding solo grade 4 piping and drumming minimum requirements.  A four part 2/4 march in both piping and drumming.  Ground and next variation for the entry level piobaireachd event.

It was also suggested that ANAPBA create a sample adjudication sheet to post on its website to ease in the understanding of the recommendations made around score sheets.

Moved by Stuart Baker, Seconded by Jeff Mann, that the complete recommendations of the MIA Committee be accepted as presented, and that Member Associations be encouraged to take the recommendations back to their members for discussion and implementation.  Motion unanimously carried.

The following issues were noted to be included in the agenda for the 2005 Summit in Winnipeg:

1. Promotion of piping and drumming in North America;

2. How to start/expand piobaireachd culture and drumming culture;

3. Professional development of players;

4. Minimum and maximum players for bands.

CLOSING

Member Associations shared their thoughts on the success of the Vancouver Summit.  Kevin Reilly of the RSPBA thanked Rob MacNeil for the invitation to the Summit and wished all Member Associations the best for 2004.  It was noted by a number of Member Associations that harmonization is ideal but differences between Member Associations are also important in meeting the needs of piper, drummers and member in different areas.

Rob congratulated all present for achieving so much during the weekend by working cooperatively and positively on all the agenda items.

Rob MacNeil ushered in the new Chair, Jeff Mann, who welcomed everyone to Winnipeg for the 2005 Summit (January 7 – 9).  Marlene Stephen of the PPBA stated that the rooms for Winnipeg 2005 had been booked at the Fort Garry Hotel in downtown Winnipeg.  She encouraged those attending the Summit to bring their wives, husbands and families as activities are already planned.  Room cost will be $109 CDN per night which includes breakfast.

Meeting adjourned by Rob MacNeil at 11:05 a.m.

